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 Author: Muriel Honey/David 

Rieberger 
 Phone No.: 604.871.6447/604.871.6724 
 RTS No.: 06570 
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 Meeting Date April 19, 2007 
 
 
TO: Standing Committee on Planning and Environment 

FROM: General Manager, Engineering Services 

SUBJECT: 2007 Special Events Report 

 
RECOMMENDATION 

A. THAT the Special Events in Appendix A be approved, subject to staff finalizing 
acceptable arrangements with the event organizers; and that Council authorize 
the Film and Special Events Office and FEST to approve minor events that arise 
during the remainder of 2007. 

 
B. THAT Council approve the International Triathlon Union (ITU) application to 

hold the 2007 Triathlon World Cup on June 10, 2007; subject to final 
arrangements being approved by FEST. 

C. THAT Council approve the Tori’s Tri Society application to hold the Tori’s 
Triathlon event on July 21, 2007; subject to final arrangements being approved 
by FEST. 

D. THAT Council approve the Lifesport Holdings Inc. application to hold the 
Vancouver International Half Iron Man Triathlon on September 16, 2007; 
subject to final arrangements being approved by FEST. 

E. THAT Council approve an extension of the Commercial Drive Festival from a 
one-day event in June to three Sundays in June, July and August; subject to 
finding dates that don’t conflict with other activities in the area and subject to 
Park Board approval of use of Grandview Park. 

F. THAT Council approve in principle the Chip Wilson Memorial Mile road race on 
10th Avenue on Friday evening, June 20th, 2008.  

Supports Item No. 4       
P&E Committee Agenda 
April 19, 2007 
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GENERAL MANAGER'S COMMENTS 

The increasing awareness of Vancouver as the site of the 2010 Olympics and Paralympic 
Games has led to an increased interest in bringing other events, particularly those of a 
sporting nature, to the city.  The International Triathlon Union’s 2007 World Cup event on 
June 10th will be a test event for the 2008 World Championships, the final qualifying triathlon 
event for the 2008 Beijing OIympics; and two other organizations are also requesting approval 
from Council for the road closures required to stage triathlons this summer.  Both the ITU and 
the Ironman Half Triathlon will attract top competitors from all over the world, while Tori’s 
Triathlon and the 6th Annual Vancouver Triathlon will appeal more to local triathletes.  While 
these types of events are popular with participants and draw varying numbers of spectators 
they also, by their nature, cause disruption in the neighbourhoods in which they occur. 
With the current levels of construction and road work occurring in the city it is becoming 
increasingly difficult to coordinate major events on streets and public spaces. However FEST 
(Festival Expediting Staff Team) members, including Engineering, Police and Park Board staff 
continue to work with event organizers to ensure that impacts of events are as contained as 
possible; and the citizens of Vancouver for the most part continue to be patient and support 
these kinds of activities that make us a vibrant and fun city.   

COUNCIL POLICY 

Council annually approves special events that use City streets or other City owned properties, 
as well as events on private property that might have an impact on the adjacent public.   

All events except those deemed as Civic Events are charged costs of providing City services, 
except for administrative costs of FEST services, special event advice and approvals, which 
are funded from general revenues.  

Commercial and corporate events are also charged a Special Event Permit fee of $100.00  to 
cover the costs of staff time involved in co-ordinating them, and as well, are   billed for lost 
parking meter revenue. 

Not-for-profit organizers of cultural events can apply to the Office of Cultural Affairs for a 
Celebration Grant to assist with programming costs; additional support is available to non-
commercial organizers of major community-based parades,  recognizing up to 50% of their 
City service costs, including policing, as eligible for a special ‘service grant’ component of the 
Celebration Grant program.  

At a March 11th, 2004 meeting Council adopted a number of new special event policies, 
including the following: 
 

“Council welcomes celebrations, sporting events and special events for their contribution 
in making Vancouver a vibrant City, in reflecting our cultural diversity and neighbourhood 
character, and for the economic, cultural and recreational benefits they bring to the City.  
Council supports the facilitation of these events by staff, encourages mitigation of short-
term disruptions in neighbourhoods and encourages citizens to welcome these activities 
and to participate in them.” 

 

A FEST offset of up to $1,000, administered by the Special Events Office, is available to organizers of 
not-for-profit community based events to help cover the cost of Engineering and Police services for 
events. As well, the Special Event Office supports Block Parties in residential neighbourhoods through 



2007 Special Events Report 3 
 

a series of initiatives, including multi-language information packages, free use of City-owned 
barricades and liability insurance coverage  

PURPOSE 

The purpose of this report is to submit for Council approval a list of 2007 special event 
applications that have been received and vetted by the Special Events office to date, and to 
identify issues about specific events for which FEST is seeking Council direction. 

BACKGROUND 

The role of the Special Events Office is not to present events, but to coordinate the provision 
of appropriate City services for people and organizations planning events on public property 
or on City streets, or on private property where the public might be impacted.   For smaller 
low impact events organizers are directed to other City Departments for specific approvals; 
for larger more complex events a FEST meeting is held.  FEST (Festival Expediting Staff Team) 
includes staff from various Engineering Services branches, the Processing Centre in 
Development Services, the License branch of Community Services Group, Vancouver Fire & 
Rescue Services, Vancouver Police and Risk Management, as well as Park Board, Coast 
Mountain Bus Company, Translink, BC Ambulance and Coast Guard as required). FEST assesses 
and addresses issues like health and safety concerns, traffic disruptions and noise.  Any new 
events, or events that have significant changes to previously approved plans, are brought to 
Council’s attention individually for specific approval.   
 
Event organizers must provide proof of insurance coverage to an amount determined by Risk 
Management; and events of a size and/or nature deemed significant may also be required to 
sign a license agreement with the City, outlining more officially all conditions of approval and 
the limits of the City’s liability.  All event organizers must also submit to the Special Event 
Office a deposit to cover anticipated City and Park Board costs before approval to hold the 
event is granted.  Other non-City FEST partners make their own arrangements with event 
organizers about billing.  
 
A regularly updated list of Special Events is available on the Special Events Office website. 
The web-site also provides information for the public about guidelines for holding an event in 
the City of Vancouver and explains the application process, possible involvement of FEST, 
downloadable forms and an option to submit the Special Event application online. The 
website address is http://vancouver.ca/engsvcs/filmandevents/events/index.htm. A new 
Special Event application was launched in December, 2006 to streamline the application 
process.  It outlines for event organizers the approval requirements for various types of 
activities and links to web-sites of our FEST partners where guidelines and applications can be 
found.  It is a road map custom-designed for each application, and has helped both the event 
organizers and our FEST partners determine what each event requires. 
 
A Re-cap of 2006 Events 
 
There has been a significant increase in the number of Special Event applications received by 
the Special Events Office in recent years. (see Table A) In 2006 the Office received 546 
applications. Of those, 78 were annual and ongoing events; 37 were considered to have 
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enough impact to warrant a FEST meeting with City staff, outside agencies and event 
organizers and only 5 were considered significant enough to bring individually to Council’s 
attention.  Events took place in almost all areas of the City, and feedback from business and 
residential neighbours in almost all cases was very positive.    
 

Table A - Special Events 2003 – 2006  

 2003 Events 2004 Events 2005 Events 
2006 

Events 

Block Parties 75 103 130 148 

Cultural Events 39 40 50 53 

Sporting Events 39 41 50 51 

Promotional/Corporate 36 33 45 47 

Parades/Processions 28 30 35 36  

Total Event Applications 337 423 539 546  
 

DISCUSSION 

There are five new event proposals to bring to Council’s attention for specific approval: 
 
2007 ITU Triathlon World Cup - June 10, 2007 
Last year the Vancouver Triathlon Society received agreement in principle from Council to 
hold a 2007 ITU World Cup event, and the 2008 ITU World Championships, in Vancouver. 
The International Triathlon Union (ITU) is the governing body for the Olympic sport of 
Triathlon, and is headquartered in North Vancouver.  Working with the local society, Tri BC 
and Tri Canada, the ITU has now submitted to FEST a plan to hold the triathlon in Stanley 
Park, the West End and on and over the Burrard St. Bridge. The triathlon encompasses three 
distinct sports, a 1500m swimming event, 40km cycling road race and a 10km run. The 2007 
Vancouver World Cup event is a test event in preparation for the 2008 World Championships.  
500 to 700 elite and age-group athletes will compete in the 2007 event and more than 2,000 
tri-athletes are expected to compete over two days in the 2008 event.  
 
The Park Board has approved the use of Ceperley Park in Stanley Park as the main staging 
area for the event. The swim portion and the transition zone will be in Ceperley Park, while 
the cycling routes will involve a 4-5 lap course that would commence in Ceperley Park and 
extend towards Beach Avenue, Burrard Bridge and through various downtown and residential 
streets, including Beach Avenue, Davie and Thurlow.  The park portion of the run route has 
yet to be finalized, due to the closure of the Stanley Park Seawall. Both the run and bike 
routes would require closures of streets in the West End, and a partial closure of the Burrard 
St. Bridge. The West End (formerly Davie Village) BIA is working with the ITU organizers and is 
very supportive of the event.  Subject to Council approval, FEST will work with the ITU and 
the BIA to address specific neighbourhood impacts and safety concerns.   
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Tori’s Triathlon, July 21, 2007 &  
Vancouver International Half Iron Man Triathlon, September 16, 2007 
Two new event applications have been submitted for triathlons in the area near Spanish Banks 
and NW Marine Drive, including UBC and the University Endowment Lands. The organizers 
have worked closely with each other and the FEST Committee to determine suitable dates.  
 
Tori’s Triathlon is similar to the 2007 ITU Triathlon World Cup. It is an Olympic distance 
triathlon event organized by a local group of athletes in memory of a young Canadian 
triathlete who died in a canoeing accident in 2005. Proceeds from the event will go to a 
bursary for promising young female triathletes. Approximately 500 athletes are expected to 
complete the course over a 3 hour period on Saturday, July 21st.  The swim area and 
transition zone will be at the west end of Spanish Banks.  The cycling portion will involve a 
multiple lap course through University Endowment Lands. The run route would be contained 
on Park property, and only a small area of NW Marine Drive will be impacted as the cyclists 
move from the swim area on the beach to the UEL lands. 
 
The Vancouver International Half Iron Man Triathlon is a professionally organized event 
that will take place in the same general area two months later, on Sunday September 16th.  
This is an open event, and it is anticipated that 500 elite athletes from around the world will 
register.  Distances are longer for each of the three sports, a 1.9km swimming event, 90km 
cycling road race and a 21km run. The swim portion and the transition zone will be in the 
area of Locarno Beach Park.  The cycling routes will involve a multiple lap course through 
University Endowment Lands and on City streets, including West 16th, SW Marine Drive and NW 
Marine Drive, which will be closed for a period of time to accommodate the cyclists. The run 
route would be contained on Park property. Total time for the event will be approximately 7 
hours.   
 
Subject to Council and Park Board approval, FEST will work with the both these event 
organizers to address specific neighbourhood impacts and safety concerns.   
 
Commercial Drive Festival  
Also known as Car Free Day on the Drive, the Festival has been very successful and well 
attended since its inception in 2005.  Last year’s event was extended an extra block, and 
covered Commercial Drive from 1st to Venables (one extra block), Kitchener from Commercial 
to Victoria (one extra block), and Grandview Park.  More than 50,000 people attended, and 
the Special Events Office received many e-mails expressing support for an expanded event.  
This year the organizers have expressed an interest in closing the Drive to car traffic for three 
days this summer, June 17, July 22 and August 19.  Because of potential conflicts with other 
events and general park usage on summer days FEST is not able at this time to support the 
dates put forward by the organizers.  FEST will continue to discuss the request with our Park 
Board and Greenways partners and the local BIA, and determine an acceptable schedule to 
propose to the organizers.   
 
Chip Wilson Memorial Mile  
Although this application is for a 2008 event, the organizers are hoping to publicize it 
worldwide, and therefore are seeking Council approval at this time.  Scheduled to take place 
in conjunction with the annual Point Grey Fiesta, the run will require a road closure of 10th 
Avenue from Alma to Blanca on Friday evening, June 20th, 2008. With a $20,000 winner-take-
all prize purse and a fund-raising component for charity, the event will likely draw a 
significant number of spectators.   
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Canada Day Fireworks 
FEST is also investigating a proposal by the Burrard Inlet Fireworks Society, consisting of 
representatives of the three North Shore municipalities and Canada Place Corporation, to 
stage Canada Day fireworks in Burrard inlet.   Engineering, Park Board and VPD staff have met 
with the Society and Vancouver Port Authority representatives; and after determining 
specifics of the plan and its associated costs, FEST will report to Council with 
recommendations and a proposed budget, should Vancouver choose to participate in the 
Canada Day Fireworks event.  

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

Because of the increased interest in organizing special events in Vancouver, there has also 
been an increased cost to the City to support special events.  A FEST offset of up to $1,000 of 
City (Engineering and Police) services is available for events that qualify (accessible to the 
general public and put on by a not for profit organization).  The FEST offset expenditure for 
2006 was $71,000, overspending the allocated amount by $20,000.  As part of a report coming 
to Council on a Civic Event strategy, staff will be reviewing the current criteria and funding 
support for special events.  As well, the Special Event Office provided liability insurance for 
the 148 block parties approved in 2006, at a cost of $4440. 

CONCLUSION 

The number and range of events listed in this report reflect the interest our residents have in 
participating in a wide variety of activities. From sporting events to religious celebrations, 
from block parties to major festivals, hundreds of individuals, groups and organizations come 
to the City each year for advice and approval to hold events on City properties. An equal 
number approach the Park Board about events exclusively in parks.  
 
City staff and our FEST partners work proactively to ensure that public safety issues are 
addressed and that impacts on citizens who do not choose to participate are managed.  The 
introduction of the Celebration Grants program and the FEST offset have not only provided 
event organizers with a source of funding to cover some of both programming and servicing 
costs associated with events, but also sent a message that the City  “welcomes celebrations, 
sporting events and special events for their contribution in making Vancouver a vibrant City, 
in reflecting our cultural diversity and neighbourhood character, and for the economic, 
cultural and recreational benefits they bring”.  
 
While increased private construction, Canada Line construction and City Engineering Services 
projects have made it more challenging to accommodate special events in many parts of the 
city the Special Events Office is once again anticipating an increase in both the number of and 
complexity of events to be held on public space in 2007.  We RECOMMEND that Council 
approve the 2007 Special Events included in Appendix A, and direct FEST to work with the 
organizers of events approved in this report to ensure they fulfil the City’s requirements. 
 

* * * * * 
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